
 
 
 
 

SB 129: End the auctions that fund Opportunity Grants 
Senate Education Committee – 2/9/2023 – Bennett Minton  

Chair Dembrow, members of the committee: 

I’m Bennett Minton with Tax Fairness Oregon, a network of volunteers who advocate a rational and 
equitable tax code.  

I brought a table I’ve assembled over the past year, since I began examining the state’s use of tax 
credit auctions.  

 

The Opportunity Grants auction is modeled on the one that funds Oregon Film. When the auction 
was authorized in 2018, the buyers of tax credits could claim them as charitable contributions for 
federal purposes. 

In the first year, taxpayers were willing to pay more than par value for the credits because of the 
federal treatment. But in 2019, the IRS changed the rule, denying charitable treatment. Since then, 
the tax credit buyers have siphoned $3.7 million that would have gone to needy students. 

I participated in the December auction. I bought a tax certificate worth $500 for $475. I netted $25, 
and the students, after administrative costs, got less than $475. I’ll send my $25 profit to the  
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Portland State University scholarship fund. I doubt that’s what US Bank has done. It’s saved $1.2 
million in state income tax over the past two years by buying tax credits. A Lake Oswego accounting 
firm has saved its clients $300,000. 

The tax code has more outrageous provisions. This is the dumbest. 

The solution is to kill the auction and have the Ways and Means Committee increase the 
appropriation by an equivalent amount, $28 million a biennium.  

We oppose the bill in its current form. We support the amendment that would end the auctions 
after fiscal 2023, so that no auction would be held in December, as under current law. Then the 
Ways and Means appropriation for the coming biennium would line up with the end of tax-code 
funding. 

Tax credit auctions are a terrible mechanism for funding programs. The Oregon Film auction should 
be abolished for the same reason: It redirects to tax-credit purchasers money that would go toward 
the legislature’s intended purpose.  

But that item is for another day.  

 
 
 


